## PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Chair Schuman.

#### ROLL CALL

Gretchen Dudney Mike Giller Jim Lamb

Christie Mathews-Leidal Ron Schuman Dave Pringle (Arrived at 7:04pm)

Dan Schroder was absent.

#### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

With no changes, the July 5, 2016, Planning Commission Minutes were approved as presented.

#### APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mr. Mosher: We would like to swap the work session with the combined hearing so that if the public shows up, they can participate. With no other changes, the July 19, 2016, Planning Commission Agenda was approved as presented.

## **COMBINED HEARINGS:**

1) Government Lot 46 / Claimjumper Condominium Subdivision, Tract X (MT) PL-2016-0285, 867-877 Airport

Mr. Truckey presented a proposal to subdivide a portion of Government Lot 46 to create a triangle-shaped parcel of approximately 0.39 acres in size with no density assigned to the parcel. The Town's Open Space and Trails program has been actively pursuing a trail easement from the Claimjumper Condominiums Homeowner's Association (HOA) in order to complete a trail that will start from the south near the Parkway Center, move just west of Pinewood I and II apartments, and climb the hillside to the west to connect to the Pence Miller Trail. In seeking this trail easement, the Town has pointed out to Claimjumper Condominiums HOA that the driveway access off Airport Road to the condominiums actually falls on Town land, the southern portion of Government Lot 46. Thus, the Town has proposed to subdivide the small piece of land in front of the Claimiumper Condos and convey that small parcel to the Claimiumper Condos HOA to provide them clean access to their property. This conveyance would be contingent upon the Town receiving the desired trail easement from the HOA. This subdivision is seen largely as a housekeeping matter as the HOA has used this driveway access for many years. The proposed subdivision contains a Plat Note indicating that there is no density assigned to the proposed Lot 46 A, so there is no further development potential granted by this proposed subdivision. The intent is to maintain the existing driveway access and no further improvements are anticipated on the property. Staff had no concerns with the subdivision and easement proposed. Staff finds this subdivision proposal is in compliance with the Subdivision Standards. Staff recommended approval of the Subdivision of a Portion of Government Lot 46, PL-2016-0285, located at 867, 877 Airport Road, with the presented Findings and Conditions.

# Commissioner Questions / Comments:

Ms. Leidal: How do they have legal access now; prescriptive rights or an easement? (Mr. Truckey: It is a

bit convoluted. We acquired this property 3 to 4 years ago. My understanding is that there was some kind of agreement from the previous property owner, the Forest Service, to allow access.

This will clean the access issue up.)

Mr. Giller: Is there anywhere in the aerial photo that shows the right of way for the proposed trail? (Mr.

Truckey: Where government Lot 47 is, it on the lot just to the west generally paralleling the lot line in a north-south line. The trail will basically climb up behind where the existing buildings

are at Claimjumper. This is the best place to do the switchbacks up to Pence Miller.)

Mr. Pringle: I thought we don't put findings and conditions on Town Projects? (Mr. Truckey: This is not a

Town Project.)

There was no public present for public comment and the hearing was closed.

Mr. Pringle made a motion to approve the Government Lot 46 / Claimjumper Condominium Subdivision, Lot 46 A, PL-2016-0285, 867-877 Airport Road, with the presented findings and conditions. Mr. Lamb seconded, and the motion was carried unanimously (6-0).

#### **WORKSESSIONS:**

1) Development Code Comprehensive Review Introduction (MT)

Mr. Truckey presented. At the May 31st Town Council Retreat, planning staff was directed to undertake a comprehensive review of the Development Code policies. The first meeting of the Steering Committee will be July 21. Staff provided a list of the Code issues staff and Planning Commission have identified over the last several years. Staff intends to bring these to the Steering Committee for discussion. Staff requested to hear from the Planning Commission regarding any other Code issues they think should be addressed through the Comprehensive Code review process.

Commissioner Ouestions / Comments:

Mr. Lamb: I think this is a really good start. I would like to see the two parking spaces issue readdressed.

> Maybe a formula: two parking spaces is different for a large house than a small condo. I would like to see us require more parking spaces for larger houses, so that there is adequate parking. (Mr. Mosher: We are seeing more short-term people coming which affects this parking issue.)

Mr. Pringle: We currently don't have any control over things like short-term rentals and Air BnB; I don't

know how this is going to affect parking in the long-term. Mr. Lamb makes a very good point about this. (Mr. Grosshuesch: I think these are good topics for the committee to get into. We've been studying these issues a bit to hear what other jurisdictions are doing and it is particularly difficult to solve. In Maui, they have been trying to regulate short-term rentals geographically, and it was a hugely contentious issue that was very difficult to enforce. But it is something we should talk about, nonetheless because it does affect things like affordable long-term housing rental.) I think the housing issue is another discussion on its own, but the increased cars have a significant impact on the neighborhood and sooner or later it could be an issue. Maybe we could just put out there to the public that we're watching.

Do we want to continue to provide positive points for screening parking from public view? It Mr. Truckey: seems the policy is more geared toward multi-family than single family residences?

Mr. Schuman: We have received criticism for not providing enough opportunities for positive points; do we

really want to take that away?

Ms. Leidal: What about where in places where garages are required? (Mr. Mosher: Maybe we should look

at opportunity for positive points in other areas since it is hard to police if people use their

garages for storage and then park in the driveway.)

When the development code was envisioned years ago, the posture of the town was more into Mr. Pringle:

> larger multi-family development and we have run into problems where the code does not address smaller developments as much. Maybe the code can be redeveloped with the new posture in mind? Additionally, with respect to property in a historic district, there is a list of acceptable materials for homes in the district, but I don't believe that means you can put all of those materials on the same project. (Mr. Mosher: Are you referring to when there is a new and old element and then a connector?) Actually referring to new building we just approved. Sometimes things just get so busy and ornate that they become too much. I feel like the side and trim details are sometimes satisfying a code requirement but it is not working because too much is going on. Example is the new homes on Wellington and Ridge/French. So maybe we

should look at how many different materials can be put on one building.

I would like to look for places to assign positive points for things that people would not do Ms. Dudney:

otherwise. Some concern that so many points are available for affordable housing, up to 20 points combined for affordable housing policy and Council goals policies. Why do we give positive points for amenities? I would also like to discuss more about affordable housing,

things like density, for example waive height requirement to increase density. Should we be viewing this from what we see coming down the track? Do we expect more annexations? We shouldn't waste time on things that won't likely be happening. (Mr. Grosshuesch: The projects that have big budgets have an inherent advantage in being able to offset negative points. Affordable housing does not have this, and therefore is at a disadvantage, and this is something we should keep in mind.)

Ms. Leidal: I personally don't have as high of expectations for affordable housing for these very reasons, so I feel like the system is a bit strange to navigate.

Huron was all "feel-good" points without looking as critically at the impact. There were all Mr. Pringle: kinds of positive points that did not do anything to mitigate any negative aspects. I was wondering if there was time for discussion for breaking the code into certain subgroups (e.g., environment, physical) so negative points in one group would have to be offset by positive points in that same subgroup. Does anybody else want to think about something like that?

Mr. Schuman: It's an interesting concept, but I don't know if we have the time to rework the existing paradigm. I think our code is pretty solid as is; I don't know if we want to tinker with it that much. (Mr. Grosshuesch: If we depart too much form the direction the code is heading, we may get to a point where people cannot pass a point analysis. My view is that we look at individual policies and if there is something out of tune with the values of the community, we adjust that policy so that we bring individual policies up to date without getting too elaborate in the association between the policies. We have heard the complaint over the years that it is just too hard to make up negative points. We want to have flexible zoning with performance standards. The good thing is that people don't get denied in the system. If they were getting denied, it would lead to a lot of problems. The code serves the town pretty well as it is set up and I hope that we will just be tuning up the policies that need attention because wholly redoing the concept would be very time-consuming.)

I think that we should be reviewing policies and changing, but not a large scale re-work of the Mr. Lamb: entire code. The committee will look at everything, but not change everything.

Mr. Schuman: I guess I misinterpreted my conversation with the Mayor; I thought he wanted to look more holistically at the code as opposed to just the policies. I see this more as a review than a re-do, so we fix what needs to be fixed. (Mr. Truckey: Let's take a hard look at places where we can have additional positive or negative points to address issues more specifically.)

If you get negative points for one aspect of design on your site, I feel like you should make up Mr. Pringle: those points in the same category. (Mr. Mosher: We did something like this on height; for example, if you go over height, you can get positive points for an interesting roof design. So maybe we can build in possibilities of mitigation within the original policy like this for people to get points back.)

There was a lot of citizen pushback on relief for density requirements on amenities in Peak 8, Ms. Dudney: which made for a much bigger building than what neighbors thought. It was highly technical the way that height was measured and it was done according to code, and the amenities didn't count toward mass, this seems like a very political decision. (Mr. Mosher: These applications that came in asked for extra mass because of site constraints and the amenities ended up underneath. We may want to revisit density and mass limitations. It was not in the code, but through the agreement.)

Positive points were being received by tucking amenities into the roof, but this caused Ms. Leidal: problems with the neighbors. I think we should possibly look into this issue.

Mr. Schuman: I'm not sure this is really our place, because it is Town Council dealing with the development agreement. Doesn't the planning department present the pros and cons of a development agreement? (Mr. Grosshuesch: They are all different. We can always look at recent ones, dissect them, and see what could have gone better.)

Mr. Giller: Some of what I'm hearing is an issue of scalability and how we apply points. Maybe one thing to look at is a way to scale points across project sizes.

Ms. Dudney: That is a good idea.

I forget how we have discussed breaking this up. (Mr. Grosshuesch: We never made a Mr. Pringle:

> differentiation because the Council wants public benefits for some projects. In a development agreement, we are supposed to get public benefits for the town.) (Mr. Mosher: When a development agreement comes to Council, a developer comes forward asking the Town essentially for a favor, and they offer something that will benefit the public in return.)

Ms. Dudney: Should we open up traffic and parking requirements? Does reduced parking reduce

congestion, and so should we change standards of parking spaces per room? (Mr. Grosshuesch: We have had consultants address this. We have to look at what we're currently trying to do by getting people into the transit system; encouraging the lodging community to tell their guests about transit. We do get people coming in on the shuttle from the airport, so maybe we won't need one parking space per room.) Maybe this will work because the operator of the hotel has to make it work. (Mr. Grosshuesch: sometimes more cars show up than units and we hear about that, which is one reason why we have satellite parking on airport road and will have enhanced transit out there.)

Mr. Schuman: If there is a deficiency in number of parking spots, there should be a pool of parking available, like how The Village has commercial and residential parking.

If we force more parking in some places, we then have less affordable housing. Ms. Dudney:

Under Policy 5, are you talking about overall limiting unnatural materials? (Mr. Truckey: Ms. Leidal:

> What we're asking is: are we still okay with the policy as it stands or do we want a more specific requirement that relates to the amount of unnatural materials a building elevation can

have?)

Mr. Pringle: Because we weren't specific, we are seeing less natural materials with this policy.

Is how it is right now what we want to see? Ms. Leidal:

Ms. Dudney: For example: are you satisfied with how Denison Placer ended up?

Ms. Leidal:

Ms. Dudney: The problem is that this raises the price of housing, and so we should also keep that in mind.

Mr. Pringle: There is a whole different character in places based on materials, wood trims, etc. When we

> get into synthetics, it changes the character, is this really what we want it to look like? Frisco is a good place to look for examples and how materials affect character. Look at the north and

south sides for West Main Street there for the contrasts.

We just have to keep in mind that whenever we add requirements, we are increasing the cost Ms. Dudney:

of housing.

Mr. Giller: I agree.

Mr. Pringle: I think we are cheapening it up. Denison Placer is designed to look cheaper; there is an

obvious difference, and I would like us to deal with this differently.

We were having trouble pointing to a policy to address the Pho Real propane tank above Ms. Leidal:

ground, so maybe we should think of incorporating a policy where such things have to be

screened or painted, maybe in Policy 28. (Mr. Mosher: I don't think we can paint them.)

Mr. Pringle: I thought Xcel Energy had some requirement on this?

Ms. Dudney: What about the snow fence up in the Highlands? We denied it, but I don't think it looked that

bad.

Mr. Schuman: That is definitely something to look at.

What about child care facilities? Is there anything we can do to make child care easier? Ms. Dudney:

I think that is state specified. Mr. Lamb:

Ms. Dudney: Don't we have something about the entire facility being inside? (Mr. Grosshuesch: The child

> care issue is pretty well-structured with the town. I'm not aware of any zoning problems associated with child care.) If you have any additional ideas, you can just call Ms. Leidal or

## **OTHER MATTERS:**

Town of Breckenridge Planning Commission Regular Meeting Date 07/19/2016 Page 5

Mr. Mosher: For the retreat: Ms. Best mentioned something like get around Denver without a car. Let's do

something different. (Mr. Truckey: Another option is to stay in town and look at some of the

projects we've approved over the years.)

Mr. Pringle: What's the deal with the North side of Pinewood II? It looks like an entry but isn't, so it looks

out of balance. Were there changes in those plans that we didn't see before approval? There are also visible meter stacks and utility structures on a visible corner. (Mr. Mosher: It is a part of the reality with affordable housing.) If we want to make these projects cheaper, there are other ways of doing it than that. (Mr. Mosher: I believe there is a doorway there.) (Mr.

Grosshuesch: There is a door there. I'm not sure what you're referring to.)

## **ADJOURNMENT:**

The meeting was	adjourned	at	8:12	pm
-----------------	-----------	----	------	----

Ron Schuman,	Chair